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A	federal	government	shutdown	was	averted	on	September	30th,	when	Congress	voted	to	fund	government	
operations	until	mid-November.	Volatility	in	the	financial	markets	increased	during	September,	as	
uncertainty	surrounding	a	resolution	persisted.	The	possibility	of	a	shutdown	will	evolve	again	in	
November,	as	Congress	once	again	deliberates	on	the	passage	of	the	federal	budget.	Should	a	shutdown	
occur,	the	impact	on	the	economy	would	initially	be	mild	as	previous	shutdowns,	and	possibly	expanding	as	
millions	of	government	workers	go	without	salary.	Private	sector	contractors	would	also	be	impacted	with	
delayed	payments,	while	consumer	uncertainty	hinders	spending.


The	federal	government	shutdown	dilemma	has	increased	the	possibility	of	a	credit	downgrade	by	Moody’s,	
the	last	agency	with	a	AAA	rating	on	government	debt.	Credit	agencies	S&P	and	Fitch	have	already	lowered	
their	ratings	on	U.S.	government	debt	to	AA+,	down	from	the	top	tier	rating	of	AAA.	Another	downgrade	is	
expected	to	make	it	more	costly	for	the	government	to	borrow	funds	and	maintain	already	excessive	debt	
levels.	The	last	downgrade	was	on	August	1st	when	Fitch	lowered	its	rating	to	AA+	from	AAA.


A	shutdown	of	the	federal	government	is	expected	to	affect	only	government	operations	and	payments	that	
are	not	funded	by	permanent	appropriations.	Those	funded	by	permanent	appropriations	such	as	the	
Postal	Service,	entitlement	programs	such	as	Social	Security	and	Medicare,	will	not	be	affected.	Other	
essential	and	critical	departments	and	agencies	of	the	government	would	also	continue	operations,	such	as	
the	Defense	Department	and	the	Treasury	Department.	Scheduled	debt	payments	such	as	on	Treasury	bills,	
notes	and	bonds	would	also	continue	to	be	made.


Relentless	rising	oil	prices	are	hindering	portions	of	the	economy,	inflicting	rising	costs	on	transportation,	
manufacturing,	and	food	distribution.	Equity	
analysts	believe	that	some	companies	may	see	
compressed	earnings	as	lofty	fuel	costs	
continue	to	wear	on	operating	expenses.	
Higher	costs	can	eventually	be	passed	on	to	
consumers	in	the	form	of	higher	prices.


Wages	have	grown	less	than	the	inflation	rate	
over	the	past	two	years,	dampening	consumer	
expenditures	and	spending	confidence.	Recent	
labor	strikes	involve	wage	negotiations	to	
enhance	pay	that	hasn't	kept	up	with	rising	
prices	and	inflationary	pressures.	


Medicare	open	enrollment	is	from	October	
15th	to	December	7th,	allowing	changes	for	
existing	medicare	recipients	and	enrollments	
for	new	members.	Any	changes	and	new	
enrollments	are	effective	January	1,	2024.	The	
Centers	for	Medicare	&	Medicaid	Services	
(CMS)	reports	that	there	are	currently	over		
65.7	million	people	enrolled	in	Medicare.	


Sources:	Social	Security	Administration,	
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